GREAT CASTERTON PARISH COUNCIL

Annual Parish Meeting

17th. May 2023
The Annual Parish Meeting was held on Wednesday 17th. May 2023 in the Church Hall at 7.20pm
Councillors Alasdair Ryder (AR), Steve Barker (SB), Jo Milnes (JM) and Derek Patience, Parish Clerk, were present.  In addition, former Chairman Mark Bush (MB), County Councillors David Wilby (DW) and Kevin Corby (KC) attended, together with 13 members of the public.
Prior to the meeting, Councillors handed in to the Clerk their Acceptance of Office and Declaration of Members Interest forms, as required following Parish Council elections.
A23.001
Election of Chairman 
Mark Bush, having now retired from the Parish Council, took the chair for this item only. Alasdair Ryder was elected Chairman, proposed by SB, seconded JN, all in favour. He took the chair for the remainder of the meeting.
A23.002
Election of Vice Chairman

As in recent years, no Vice Chairman was elected
A23.003
Apologies for Absence


Councillors Steve Rowell (SR) and Paul Douglass (PD) 

A23.004
Police Report 
No report in the absence of a police representative. 
A23.005
Public Questions and comments

None
A23.006
Declarations of Interest


None

A23.007 
Chairman’s Report


The Chairman’s report was delivered by former Chairman, MB, and is appended to these minutes.
A23.008
Minutes of the Annual Meeting held on 25th. May 2022

These had been approved at the Parish Council Meeting held on 23rd. September 2021. There were no matters arising from the minutes.
A23.009     Review and Adoption of Standing Orders and Financial Regulations
Standing Orders and Code of Conduct: Revisions of these documents were reviewed at the last Parish Council meeting, and were adopted at that meeting
A23.010.
Review of Inventory of Assets
The Inventory of Assets have changed since last year, with the incorporation of the Clerk’s laptop computer and the Jubilee Beacon and the new cabinet for the defibrillator. Total Assets currently £15,797.65
A23.011.
Review and confirmation of Insurance Cover for all insured risks

The Clerk reported that we were entering the 3rd. and final year of the 3-year agreement entered into with Zurich Municipal. Cover remained at last year’s figures (£12m Public Liability, Officials Indemnity £12m, £50k personal Accident), with inflation increases on Office Equipment and Street Furniture.  Renewal Premium this year £377.36, an increase of £20 on last year’s.
A23.012.
Review of the Council’s memberships of other bodies

1.   Leicestershire and Rutland Parish Councils (Annual Sub £239.33)

2. Council for Preservation of Rural England – Annual donation £20

3. Rural Community Council – Annual Donation £20

It was agreed to continue these memberships
A23.013.
Finance – Approval of Certificate of exemption, Annual Statement of Accounts and Annual Governance Statement
Copies of these documents were circulated to Councillors prior to the meeting, and the accounts had been subjected to the internal audit procedure by Katherine Ayton. 

(a). Certificate of Exemption: The Council agreed to adopt this Certificate, on proposal of JM, seconded SB, all agreed
(b) Annual Governance Statement: approved on the proposal of JM, seconded SB, all in favour. 
(c). Annual Statement of Accounts: approved on proposal of JM, seconded SB, all in favour.
A23.014.
Review of Parish Council’s policy for dealing with the press/media

There had been no change in this policy, which follows the format in para. 26 of Standing Orders. 
A23.015.
Review of Parish Council’s Risk Assessment & Management


A copy of this document was circulated to Councillors prior to the meeting. It was unchanged during the year, and it was agreed that the risk assessments and management thereof were adequate. 
A23.016 
County Councillors’ Reports
DW gave a brief report on the current turmoil within the County Council, following the recent County Council elections. It looked as though the Lib/Dems may now hold the balance of power, but it will become clearer after the first full County Council meeting next Monday. Over the past year there had been a number of planning issues which affected our ward, which were ongoing. He complimented the retiring Chairman on running an efficient and happy Parish Council, and congratulations on organising excellent Jubilee & Coronation arrangements. He introduced Kevin Corby as his newly elected colleague in the Casterton/Ryhall ward, and felt that it was likely that they would both be on the planning committee.
KC introduced himself as the new County Councillor, and said that he will need time to find his feet in the position, but he would support DW fully and do his best to represent the Parish Council at County Council.
There being no other business, the Chairman declared the meeting closed at 7.55pm
CHAIRMAN’S ANNUAL REPORT 2022
I would like to start on a very positive note, which was the Parish Council decision last year to construct a beacon foe the Queen’s Platinum Jubilee. This was followed by a most successful lighting and a great day at the village fete. This has been followed this year by the even more successful Coronation fete. Everyone did a fantastic job and put Great Casterton on the map. 

In all matters, particularly planning, Great Casterton has had a very busy year. There has been the ongoing issue of the North Stamford development, along with the Rutland section - Quarry Farm. This development has produced a very negative reaction from both residents in Stamford as well as the Rutland Villages of Ryhall, Little Casterton and here in Great Casterton. Other than a considerable number of objections over the loss of walking and recreation areas and wildlife considerations there have been concerns quoted about the ability of Stamford Town to cope with all these extra residents. At present there is a shortage of parking areas and public transport is fairly minimal and shops are busy. There are also the questions about the availability or not of doctor’s surgeries, a community hall and schools. So far these remain unanswered. There is also the matter of the road through the whole development. This stretches from the Ryhall Road to the Old Great North Road this end. This will carry a fair amount of traffic. Where will traffic for the A1 go? Not through Great Casterton I hope. The Parish Council has asked Stamford Town Council, South Kesteven District Council and Lincolnshire Highways that question. No one has provided an answer. 
On top of all that comes Mallard Pass Solar Farm. Tis will be far enough away from great Casterton not to affect us, but we will be plagued by work and construction traffic for about two years. I do not need to tell you of the detrimental effect that 40 trucks a day each way will have on the village. This project will be something that the Parish Council will need to get it head round as things are going on at the moment. 
Then on top of all that there is the College Close development of 49 houses with access through College Close. Quite rightly residents from all over the village are up in arms about this. There will also be yet more traffic generated. We have had some very positive public meetings to discuss this and we await the next meeting of the Rutland Planning Committee. However in the meantime the Developers have come back with another strong letter claiming that Rutland housing figures are in error and tha “Tilted Balance” should therefore be tilted. Great Casterton is a typical Rutland village with contented residents and a great ambiance. But in infrastructure terms it only has a very good pub, a vet, and two schools. Public transport is limited and the crossroads are dangerous and congested. 
The Parish Council has been careful in its support for limited development in the village. There are five houses with a few more to come on the old Barkers site as well as four on the bowling green site. These are all in keeping with the village and are welcome, as is the village playground which the developer of the bowling green is providing free of charge. The facilities are just not here for a large new estate. 
This is my last annual report and I would like to thank all members of the Parish Council, past and present for their support, their suggestions and their work on behalf of the village. I know he is no longer with us but I would like to pay tribute to John Sylvester who was of great help to me. He might have been a bit grumpy at times, but he always knew what was going on and who was saying this and that. And over the years he was the recruiter for quite a number of parish councillors. A great thank you to Derek our Clerk who has been a tower of strength all the time, particularly with the accounts. Finally, I sincerely thank David Wilby our County Councillor for all this advice, work and encouragement on our behalf. All that remains for me to say is good luck to the new Parish Council.
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